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COUNCIL ON DEVELOPMENT FINANCE

November 27, 2006
PUBLIC HEARING 330
THOSE PRESENT:

Mr. Andy Lubin, Chairperson



Mrs. Judy Cherry

Mr. Steve Biener




Mr. Gary Smith


Senator Nancy Cook




Mrs. Bernadette DeBias


Mr. Thomas Gilligan




Mrs. Sanskriti Inamdar

Representative William Oberle


Mrs. Lee Porter

Mr. Fred Sears





Mrs. Karley Sessoms

Mrs. Richelle Vible




John S. McDaniel, Esquire

ALSO PRESENT:  Representing Delaware Hospice:  Emilie Ninan, Esquire with Potter Anderson & Corroon, Mr. Charles Marshall, CFO and Ms. Susan Lloyd, MSN, RN and President: Representing Hockessin Montessori School: Emilie Ninan, Esquire with Potter Anderson & Corroon, Ms. Marcia Kinnamen, Head of School and Dick Stevens; Representing Quest Pharmaceutical Services, L.L.C.:  Ben Hsu, Ph.D.; Volkswagen of America:  Mr. Tom Keefer, Deputy Executive Director of the Diamond State Port Corporation and Mr. David Valentovich, Manager of Operations for Volkswagen.
LOCATION:  Buena Vista, 661 South DuPont Highway, New Castle, Delaware 

TIME:  9:00 A.M.

CALL TO ORDER 

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 A.M. by Mr. Lubin, Chairperson, on Monday, November 27, 2006.

OLD BUSINESS:

Mr. Biener made a motion that the minutes of the October 23, 2006 Council on Development Finance meeting be approved as presented. Mr. Gilligan seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

NEW BUSINESS:

NEW DEDO STAFF:  Mr. Smith introduced two of Capital Resources’ new employees, Bernadette DeBias who is the Entrepreneurial Resource Specialist and Sanskriti Inamdar who is the Business Finance Specialist.  Mr. Smith also informed the Council that he is now Director of the Capital Resources section.
Delaware Hospice Inc. (“Delaware Hospice” or the “Applicant”) -  The Applicant is requesting an amount not to exceed at any time outstanding $7,000,000 in industrial revenue bonds.  The proceeds of the revenue bonds will be applied to make a loan to the Applicant to fund, or to reimburse the Applicant for, or to provide permanent financing for interim financing used for, one or more of the following undertakings (collectively, the “Project”): (1) the acquisition of 11.8 acres of land to design and construct thereon a new single story, approximately 35,000 sq. ft. wood frame building, which will provide sixteen private patient and family suites, a community resource center, family support and counseling center and offices for home-based services and administrative staff; (2) the costs of credit enhancement; and (3) the costs of issuance of the bonds.  The Project will be owned and operated by the Applicant.

Mr. Smith and Ms. Inamdar presented this request to the Council.  Mr. Smith stated that Delaware Hospice is a Delaware non-profit corporation and an organization described in IRC §501(c)(3).  He stated the Applicant is the largest and only licensed, nonprofit, community-based hospice which serves all three counties in Delaware plus southern Chester and Delaware Counties in Pennsylvania.  It has served 17,500 patients and their families to date.  He stated, most amazing, is that the families are never billed for Delaware Hospice’s services. 

He stated Delaware Hospice will be expanding its service capabilities by locating a facility in the Milford Business Park in Milford, Delaware.  The facility will be on approximately 11.8 acres of land located in Milford and an approximately 35,000 sq. ft. building will be constructed which will provide sixteen private patient and family suites, a community resource center, family support and counseling center and offices for home-based services and administrative staff.

Mr. Smith stated that there will be fifty-nine employees for this homecare and inpatient facility after one year of operation and will increase to 84 employees after three years.  Mr. Smith stated that Susan D. Lloyd, MSN, RN, who has been with Delaware Hospice for approximately 19 years, brings a lot of expertise to the management side.
Mrs. Inamdar reviewed the financial analysis of the project.  She stated that Delaware Hospice’s financing will be a variable rate bond backed by a letter of credit from Wilmington Trust. She stated that the Applicant’s current ratio has consistently increased.  It has generated a positive net balance from its operations from 2002 to 2005. Given the agency’s current and projected financials, it can be safely determined that Delaware Hospice will continue to function as an ongoing entity and is in no threat of insolvency.  Mrs. Inamdar further stated that as of September 2006, 68% of the total net assets are in unrestricted funds.  It is determined that the agency can engage in long-term borrowing and will be capable of meeting its debt repayments from its ongoing operations. 

Mrs. Ninan reiterated that this is a variable rate interest bond with all payments of principal and interest backed by a letter of credit.  Thus, Wilmington Trust which is the letter of credit bank, is taking the credit risk, and the bond holders will look to Wilmington Trust’s credit.  The bonds are not a liability of the State of Delaware.  The underwriter is Janney Montgomery Scott LLC.
Mrs. Cherry questioned the accounts receivable – she asked what the strategy was as Delaware Hospice has doubled.  Mr. Marshall stated that most of the receivables are Medicare or Medicaid.  These are delayed sometimes as they need more time to process the claims.
Mr. Lubin questioned the depletion of the Applicant’s endowment.  Mr. Marshall stated that Delaware Hospice is in the process of conducting a capital program and hopes to raise $4,000,000 of the $8,000,000 needed.  Mr. Lubin also stated that in the total break down, he saw an allocation of $6.8 million of the $7 million going towards the construction of the building which would be $311.00 per square foot.  Mr. Lubin asked what made the cost per square foot so high.  Ms. Lloyd stated that about half of the building will be a healthcare facility which requires a specific design to accommodate the patients – this increases the cost.  She stated that they do not have to seek a certificate of need from the State for those additional facilities.  She stated that Delaware Hospice is currently contracting through hospitals and nursing homes that have the requisite regulatory licenses to provide the services.  At this new facility, they will be working with families directly.  Ms. Lloyd displayed two renderings of the facility.  She stated that the patient will be cared for but there will also be spaces for their families to gather.  The other side of the facility is for family services such as a sitting room, living room, country kitchen, etc.

Mrs. Cherry asked if the hospitals that Delaware Hospice currently contracts with has a concern with this new facility in that there will be empty space at the hospitals or nursing homes.  Ms. Lloyd stated that actually the hospitals and nursing homes are looking at this as helpful because they need the space.  She stated that Delaware Hospice will continue to meet those contracts as the need arises.  Senator Cook asked if Delaware Hospice had contracts with all the hospitals in the State and Ms. Lloyd stated they did.

Mr. Sears asked if there were plans for other facilities in the future.  Ms. Lloyd stated that Delaware Hospice is still looking at another place for a few more years down the road.  They are looking for a place in New Castle County.
Representative Oberle asked if $38,000 an acre for land in the Milford Industrial Park was considered fair market value.  Ms. Lloyd stated that it is actually below market value.  She stated that thankfully Delaware Hospice negotiated that cost before the recent real estate boom.  He also asked if the annexation by Milford had taken place.  Ms. Lloyd stated that aspect of the project should be completed that evening when the City Council meets and takes action.

Ms. Lloyd stated that this facility will be very close to the Veterans Home.  She stated it is in a very nice area with complimentary facilities close by.

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following finding:  financing the Project will meet a need for assistance in financing the facilities and activities of the Applicant, as an exempt person within the meaning of 29 Del. C. §5052(8), in order to contribute to the prosperity, health and general welfare of the citizens of Delaware.  Mr. Gilligan made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson of The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of an amount not to exceed Seven Million Dollars ($7,000,000.00), exclusive of original issue discount, if any, of revenue bonds, not guaranteed by the State, to be used for the Project; and that such approval will remain in effect through and including November 27, 2007.  Senator Cook seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Hockessin Montessori School – Wilmington Montessori Association, Inc., a Delaware corporation d/b/a Hockessin Montessori School (“Hockessin Montessori” or the “Applicant”) - The Applicant is requesting an amount not to exceed at any time outstanding $2,200,000 in industrial revenue bonds.  The proceeds will be applied to make a loan to the Applicant to fund, or to reimburse the Applicant for, or to provide permanent financing for interim financing used for, one or more of the following undertakings: 1) design and construction of a loop road around the School located at 1000 Old Lancaster Pike in Hockessin, Delaware, additional parking and an athletic field; 2) capital improvements to the Applicant’s existing facilities at the School, including a middle school classroom and science laboratory, renovations to the interior courtyard and a new standing seam metal roof; 3) refunding of existing tax-exempt bonds in the amount of approximately $580,000, which were originally issued to finance capital improvements to the Applicant’s facilities at the School, including the construction of a library and gymnasium/multi-purpose building; and 4) allowable costs of issuance of the bonds (collectively, the “Project”).  The project will be owned and operated by the Applicant.  
Mr. Smith and Mrs. Inamdar presented this request to the Council.  Mr. Smith stated that the Applicant is a Delaware non-profit corporation and an organization described in IRC §501(c)(3), which provides year round childcare and a Montessori education for children of the age of 18 months through 8th grade.

Mr. Smith stated that in December 2000, a $1,650,000 qualified 501(c)(3) bond was issued by The Delaware Economic Development Authority on behalf of the Applicant.  The proceeds of the bond at issue today will be used for 1) design and construction of a loop road around the Applicant’s school, additional parking and an athletic field; 2) capital improvements to the Applicant’s existing facilities at its school, including a middle school classroom and science laboratory, renovations to the interior courtyard and a new standing seam metal roof; 3) refunding of existing tax-exempt bonds in the amount of approximately $580,000, which were originally issued to finance capital improvements to the Applicant’s facilities at its school, including the construction of a library and gymnasium/multi-purpose building; and 4) allowable costs of issuance of the bonds
Mr. Smith stated that the Applicant is now requesting approval for the issuance of a qualified 501(c)(3) bond which proceeds will be used as stated above.  The total Project cost is $2,841,302.  These bonds will not use any of the State’s bond volume allocation. 

Mr. Smith stated that the current employment of 29 full-time positions will increase to 31 after one year of project completion and to 32 employees after three years of project completion.
Mrs. Inamdar stated that the projections offer a positive outlook.  She stated that the Applicant has continued to reduce its liabilities – long term debt and accounts payable.  She stated that the Applicant should continue to function as an on-going operation and is in no threat of insolvency.

Mrs. Ninan stated that this is a private bond purchase by PNC Bank which is already a lender to Hockessin Montessori.
Mr. Sears had questions about the projections.  However, the Applicant’s Finance Chairman was not in attendance and therefore the questions were not answered.  Ms. Kinnamen stated she would discuss the matter with the Finance Chairman and follow up with answers.  Mr. Sears also asked what represented the rental income.  Mrs. Kinnamen stated that the community has approached the Applicant and asked to rent the gym and the middle school.  She stated the gym is used by a Catholic school for basketball and soccer.  Mrs. Kinnamen stated that the middle school is rented by a church as is the gym sometimes, for Friday nights and Sundays.  Mrs. Ninan stated that she would be looking at the bond proceeds to make sure that no proceeds are used for church or private use purposes and that bond proceeds would be allocated in order to comply with the requirements of the Internal Revenue Code.
Mrs. Vible asked about the involvement trends and tuition trends - what impact would the new project have on that issue?  Mrs. Kinnamen stated that Hockessin is the only middle school in Delaware Valley that offers an alternative Montessori educational method.  They anticipate growth in the middle school.  She stated they are also building a toddler program.  They feel the toddler program will form the base for the growth throughout the school.  She stated that now that the Applicant is offering an alternative educational method, it will open the way.  She stated that middle school is a very tough time for students.  This will give the parents the option to keep them enrolled in a Montessori program for middle school.  It was stated that currently there are 180 students with 225 anticipated over the next three years.  Mrs. Vible asked if the enrollment had been steady.  Mrs. Kinnamen stated it had been over the last three years.
Mr. Stevens stated that Hockessin Montessori had started a very aggressive campaign this year. He stated that the principle is that they are educating the whole child.  The school is used every night by parents.  Hockessin Montessori wants the parents to be involved in their child’s education.  They feel the toddler program should be very fruitful.  Representative Oberle asked about the tuition.  Mr. Stevens stated that Hockessin is in line, trying to keep the increase slight.  It ranges from $6,000 (l/2 day) for toddlers to $12,000 for full time middle school students. He stated the school draws 70% of the children from a five mile radius.  Representative Oberle questioned the ratio analysis.  He asked about the fund raising efforts.  Mr. Stevens stated the school was planning to have a campaign in 2006 but have now decided to do it in the spring of next year.  They will have a capital campaign and then every year thereafter will be a giving campaign.  He stated they would also be going to alumni and to various foundations.  He stated this year the money goes directly to the projects.  Mr. Sears stated that the school would be having less operating money.  Mr. Biener asked if it was just offsetting other monies.  Mrs. Kinnamen stated that it is a shifting of money – going directly to operating projects.  Mr. Lubin stated that it appeared that a substantial amount of these bond funds would replenish the operating account.
Mr. Sears asked if this property backed up to Sanford Ridge.  Mrs. Kinnamen stated it did.  Originally Sanford Ridge expressed concern over expansion to Hockessin Montessori.  Mrs. Kinnamen stated that the school has 14 acres which was more than ½ woods.  Hockessin Montessori needed additional space for an athletic field, etc.  The problem was that Sanford Ridge overlooked the field.  She stated this project has taken several years to get off the ground.  However, there have been many discussions and an agreement has been reached.  There will be a 40 foot buffer zone, and Hockessin agreed to not use lights at night.  Mrs. Ninan stated that there was quite a bit of back and forth discussions and the school spent a quite a lot of money redesigning the project.  

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following finding:  financing the Project will meet a need for assistance in financing the facilities and activities of the Applicant, as an exempt person within the meaning of 29 Del. C. §5052(8), in order to contribute to the prosperity, health and general welfare of the citizens of Delaware.  Mrs. Vible made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson of The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of an amount not to exceed Two Million Two Hundred Thousand Dollars ($2,200,000.00), exclusive of original issue discount, if any, of revenue bonds, not guaranteed by the State, to be used for the Project; and that such approval will remain in effect through and including November 27, 2007.  Mr. Gilligan seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Quest Pharmaceutical Services, LLC (“Quest”) or the Applicant”)  – The Applicant is requesting a grant in the amount of $220,000 from the Delaware Strategic Fund of the State of Delaware. The Applicant proposes to use the proceeds towards the cost of the expansion of its research facility located in Newark, Delaware.

At the onset of discussion on Quest, Representative Oberle recused himself from discussion of the project or voting on it.
Mrs. DeBias and Mrs. Inamdar presented this request to the Council.  Mrs. DeBias stated that Quest Pharmaceutical Services, L.L.C. (“QPS”), is a privately held company, headquartered in Newark, DE.  QPS is a “contract research organization” (CRO) within the pharmaceutical and biotechnology industries.  QPS is strategically located within the “East Coast Pharmaceutical Belt”.  The East Coast Pharmaceutical Belt refers to a concentration of the bioscience industry from Boston, Massachusetts to the Research Triangle in North Carolina.  Quest is strategically located within the southern part of this belt, providing access to customers, workforce, research, and availability of specialized laboratory space.

Mrs. DeBias stated that Quest Pharmaceutical Services, LLC started as an incubator and has been in existence as a CRO since 1995, providing pharmaceutical companies, biotechnology companies, and medical device companies with a full range of good laboratory practice (GLP) compliant services in drug metabolism and pharmacokinetics (DMPK).    Quest began operations as an incubator bioscience company within the Delaware Technology Park, and later expanded to the Pencader Corporate Center.

She stated that QPS has five revenue generating businesses:  (1) bioanalytical; (2) absorption/distribution/metabolism/excretion (ADME); (3) immunobiomarker; (4) Whole Body Autoradiography; and (5) molecular biology (MBB).  All products represent testing services as a CRO at the pre-clinical and clinical stage of drug discovery and development.  
Bioanalytical, ADME, and immunobiomarker services collectively represent over 87% of the company’s revenue base.  QPS maintains a global client base of approximately 203 customers ranging in size from major pharmaceutical companies, to smaller biotechnology early stage companies, all in varied stages of research and development.  QPS’s customer base includes large scale pharmaceutical companies down to small biotechnology companies located in the Unites States, Canada, Asia, and Europe.  QPS operates testing laboratories in Newark, Delaware and Taipei, Taiwan.
Mrs. DeBias stated that the proposed expansion project will expand the Delaware Technology Park via improvements to 14,500 square feet of additional wet lab space.  

QPS currently maintains employment of 152 employees and plans to create an additional 68 jobs as a result of the proposed expansion project.  Of those jobs created, 55 jobs will provide a minimum annual salary of $40,000 per annum, while 5 jobs will provide jobs with an estimated minimum salary of $100,000.  Eight jobs that will be created will not be considered “qualified jobs” based on wage structure.

QPS is a Delaware limited liability company, with ownership maintained between seven primary members.  Dr. Benjamin Chien is the primary member, owning approximate 50.3% of membership interests, with six other individuals owning the remaining 49.7% of the membership interests.

Mrs. DeBias stated that T. BEN HSU, Ph.D., MBA joined QPS in 2003 as Vice President, Finance & Control, and was promoted to CFO in 2005. 
Mrs. DeBias stated that to date, DEDO has awarded approximately $26,000 in workforce training dollars associated with the training of 126 employees at QPS. 

Mrs. DeBias stated that the performance-based strategic fund grant will be awarded up to the amount of $220,000 for “qualified jobs” created in excess of 152 positions currently maintained by the company.  Jobs associated with the $220,000 grant must be created within three years, subject to expiration of funding availability. The grant amount offered is based on $1,280 for each new job created beyond the base of 152 within the $40,000-$60,000 salary range (excluding benefits), and $2,200 for each new job in excess of 152 above $60,000 per annum.  Funding will occur on the basis of meeting the job creation criteria in batches of 10. The positions for which grant monies are funded will be required to remain in the state of Delaware for a minimum of ten years with no decrease in annual wages without triggering recapture provisions.

Mrs. Inamdar stated that since the company’s current assets are so heavily reliant on its accounts receivables, it is imperative that the company continue to show improvement in its receivables collection period. She stated that ratio analysis of QPS’ leverage indicates that the company can adequately manage its financial risk. Given the company’s current operations and projected business targets, it is determined that QPS has the ability to fulfill its long term debt obligations. She stated that the interest coverage ratio of 2.69 [a ratio above 1.00 is considered safe] indicates that QPS will be able to make its annual interest costs from its ongoing operations. 

Dr. Hsu passed out additional information regarding Quest.  He stated that the company’s performance in 2005 had not been good because of very large expansion costs.  Dr. Hsu stated that last year Quest invested money in building CMC, molecular biology, which is still in the investment mode.  They had three designated employees, secured one contract and had profit of $4,000.  This year they have five contracts and will have revenue of $300,000 for this particular project.

Dr. Hsu stated for the overall business, Quest currently has revenues of $23.5 million with only one month to go in its accounting year.  He stated they try to grow business.  They have 29 net new clients this year.  He stated that they keep growing.    They have decreased their debt rate from $8,000,000 to $5,000,000.  Dr. Hsu stated that next year they will again be in growth mode; 2006 was a recoup mode year following the growth efforts in 2005, and 2007 will be an expansion mode year.
Dr. Hsu stated that they are providing clinical trial management.  They are also looking at building a lab in China.  He stated the base is in Delaware which is key foundation for this whole business.  He stated that would continue to grow business in Delaware.  He believes they have a very exciting and bright future.  
Mrs. Vible asked how long Dr. Hsu had been with the company and he stated he had been with them for 3 l/2 years.  Mr. Gilligan asked where they found their employees.  Dr. Hsu stated that they often hire from competition.  In 2005, they hired one from Merck, one from Pfizer and also hired their VP of Commercial Operations  from DuPont Pharmaceuticals.  He stated that at the entry level, they do open hiring for fresh graduates from UofD and Delaware State University.  They are willing to look at new graduates.  Mrs. Cherry asked if Dr. Hsu felt they were getting the employees they needed.  Dr. Hsu stated that they do go nationwide, Philadelphia area and New Jersey area.  They have also recruited from Boston, Kansas, San Diego and Baltimore.  Mrs. Vible asked if Delaware’s location is a hindrance.  Dr. Hsu stated that Delaware has a lot to offer -  property values and the tax situation are favorable to attracting new employees.  He stated that selling Delaware’s public education system can be a bit of a challenge, but by and large, Delaware has uniqueness that most mid Atlantic areas do not.  It has a lot to offer.  Dr. Hsu stated that his observation has never been an issue in recruiting, simply because Delaware does have advantages.
Senator Cook asked if Quest provided benefits.  Dr. Hsu stated that Quest provides medical benefits, dental, 401K, short term, long term and life insurance disability.  In past three years, Quest has significantly has increased its benefits.  Dr. Hsu stated that it is a must to offer good benefits to really get good talent.  He believes in taking care of his employees.  If the employees are happy, the better it is.  Quest gives two personal gift holidays.  

Mr. Sears asked what Dr. Hsu saw as the long term plan down the road.  Dr. Hsu stated that anything can happen and you can never say never, but for the original group of investors, they have talked about exit in perhaps the next 2 – 3 years.  He stated the current investment group does not intend to give up control before that time.  He stated that the average age of senior management is not quite 50 years of age.  He stated there is still a lot of value in their knowledge and growth potential for the business; thus any sale of the company would be premature at this time.  He stated they would look for a two to three year growth and then they would go from there.  He stated that regardless of what happens, they are not looking for someone to buy them out, or to divide up the company.  They would be looking for private equity investment to expand the business.  That would be best route for their employees.  Dr. Hsu stated that they keep their employees’ long term interest dear to their hearts.  He stated that in two years, they will be talking about $30,000,000 a year in revenue.
Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i) the Delaware Strategic Fund Project will contribute to the maintaining or providing of gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Delaware Strategic Fund Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Delaware Strategic Fund Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the grant proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested grant funds; (iv) the Grant will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v) the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance. Mr. Biener made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a grant in the amount not to exceed Two Hundred Twenty Thousand Dollars ($220,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the Delaware Strategic Fund Project, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including November 27, 2007. Mr. Gilligan seconded the motion, which was then unanimously approved except for Representative Oberle who abstained from voting.

Volkswagen of America, Inc. (“Volkswagen” or the “Applicant”) – The Applicant, through the Diamond State Port Corporation (“Port”), is seeking a grant from the Delaware Strategic Fund in the amount of up to $500,000.  The amount of this Grant will be based on the number of vehicles discharged at the Port over the life of the Lease between the Diamond State Port Corporation and Volkswagen of America, Inc. (“Project”). 

Mrs. Sessoms presented this request to the Council.  She introduced Mr. Tom Keefer, Deputy Executive Director of the Diamond State Port Corporation (“Port”) and Mr. David Valentovich, Manager of Operations for Volkswagen.

Mrs. Sessoms stated that this Project goes back to the beginning of the lease dated January 2004.  She stated that Volkswagen has provided DEDO with information on how it is meeting its targets.

Mr. Keefer stated that Volkswagen has been a tenant of the Port for over 30 years and in this last lease go round in 2002, they, like all companies, were searching for other alternatives such as another port. He stated that that action put the Port in direct competition with Baltimore.  Mr. Keefer stated that he kept the ball in the air with Volkswagen and Volkswagen had pretty much made decision to go to Baltimore because they were going to save $5,000,000 over a five year term.  However, once the cost factors were entered into the equation, the Port was still $4 million more expensive than Baltimore.  Governor Minner was involved and she reached out to senior managers of Volkswagen and made a written presentation to them expressing Delaware’s interest in keeping Volkswagen in Delaware.  It was a public/private partnership, to whittle down this $4,000,000 differential.  Mr. Keefer stated it was a complex deal.  It involved many, many parties which were ultimately able to look at the numbers.  They all worked together and got very close and as an incentive to keep business in Delaware, it was agreed that we would incorporate an incentive payout from the Port to Volkswagen based on car volume discharged at the Port.  He stated there was an upside and also a down side if they did not reach the targets, in that the payment would be reduced, if the target number of discharged vehicles were not met during the term of the lease.  The incentive was to get Volkswagen to ship more cars through the Port.  Mr. Keefer stated they were able to preserve the 150 direct and 300 indirect induced jobs, $54,000,000 in business revenue and $6,000,000 in tax revenue.  He stated that when they discussed about the public/private partnership – it was the understanding that the incentive would come from the Delaware Strategic Fund and the request was sent to the Director of the Delaware Economic Development Office.  

Mrs. Sessoms stated that because the lease is between Volkswagen and the Port, there have been several conversations on how to execute this.  DEDO’s preference was that DEDA did not become a party to that lease.  She stated that if the council recommended favorably, the Grant Agreement would be with Volkswagen, with all certifications on the number of vehicles used to compute the incentive payment coming from the Port.  Volkswagen would relinquish its claim for the incentive payment from the Port under the lease.  In effect, DEDA would be taking on this obligation and relieving the Port of it.
Mrs. Vible asked what impacted the number of vehicles.  Mr. Valentovich stated that basically sales are a big part of that, competition from other ports, and on where Volkswagen thought it would be going.  He stated that from 2001 to 2003, those numbers were predicated on bringing a million cars to the State.  He stated all those plans were very much changed with the changing situation in the world market and the domestic market.  He stated competition is rough with the Asian market, besides Toyotas and Nissans.  Mr. Valentovich stated that Volkswagen is looking at the numbers monthly.  Each month they get new projections.  This goes all the way down to the vendors.  He stated they used to carry quite an inventory, but that dealers are now carrying leaner inventories, which affects the number of cars discharged at the Port.  They had 24,000 vehicles at the Port of Wilmington and were all over the place until three years ago.  Chrysler and Volkswagen were vying for the position of who was going to get what extra property they could find.  Volkswagen made the decision to redo its inventory policy, which has greatly changed.  He stated that before it was what they thought they might sell, so they would order 50,000 cars for mid-Atlantic area.  They knew they would sell 30,000 and the other 20,000 would go to dealerships that were doing well.  They would then force the cars on the dealers.  Doing business that way created a huge inventory.  He stated that because of the change in the world economy, it has changed and now the dealer goes into the computer and orders only the cars that it can sell.  Now, the dealer drives the inventory.  Mr. Valentovich stated that he now has 2,800 cars on the ground where there used to be 18,000.

Mrs. Vible asked about competition.  Mr. Valentovich stated that Volkswagen has a port in Rhode Island, San Diego, and Brunswick. He stated that the Rhode Island and Georgia ports were the competitors to the Port.  Truck delivery is the most economical way in getting cars delivered.  Now the trucking industry has a very different view.  Before, they didn’t mind running empty miles but with the present fuel costs, they want full running miles.  This places Wilmington at a disadvantage to the Rhode Island port in particular.  Mr. Valentovich stated there are more external factors affecting their decisions now.
Mrs. Vible asked how Wilmington stacks up.  Mr. Valentovich stated that Rhode Island has a state of the art facility, truck accessibility and has just put in a rail spur.  Mr. Sears asked about the new automobile dock on the river.  Mr. Valentovich stated the longshoreman served them well.  He stated that Wilmington’s longshoremen rose to a high level - don’t have much of a staging area but the auto dock made a difference back then.  
Representative Oberle stated he remembers working with the Port and believes that the State has put a lot of money into the Port.  He was curious as why the facility in the northeast is a state of the art facility, versus what we have here in Delaware.  He stated that what was represented to the Bond Bill Committee was that it would be a state of the art.  Mr. Keefer stated that the money that was invested really put the Port in the major league with the automobile importing and exporting companies. He stated that if they had not had that auto birth they would not be sitting here today talking about this lease, it was critical to them staying in this business and they may have been out of business if they had not had this auto birth.  Mr. Keefer stated that they are very thankful to the Bond Bill Committee for all their assistance.  He stated that one area that they don’t stack up well with competitors in Rhode Island is in the area of land for expansion.  The Port currently has 308 acres which is pretty well spoken for.  Mr. Keefer stated that every car, every piece of import, has a harbor tax which is based on value of the product.  That fund is created by harbor maintenance tax to be used for dredging.  The Rhode Island facility, through a quirk, never had to use federal funds and therefore as a result, their cargo is not subject to this tax.

Mr. Valentovich stated that they are however, looking to increase their cargo flow through Wilmington.  He stated that the vessels would not be going any deeper than what they are using now; thus, channel dredging was not an issue.  He stated the Port has made great strides in moving the vehicles from the ship to the first point of rest.  They do not have to move them twice as they do in Rhode Island.  He stated this is a beautiful way to handle the auto.  Anytime you can avoid moving a car is a better way of delivering a car.  This is the optimum way of moving cars.
Mrs. Cherry asked what percentage of space Volkswagen is operating today that they have leased.  Mr. Valentovich stated he projected 180,000 cars over the relevant lease term.  He stated they are utilizing about a third of the 68 acres.  He stated they certainly didn’t need the amount of land they used to need.  He is sure they will be looking at a reduced area, which will give the Port more land for other uses.  He stated they renegotiate the lease in 2008.  It was a five year lease.  Mr. Keefer stated that they are trying to get meetings set up in Auburn Hills to start discussion about the new lease.  He had started discussions with them about a year ago regarding the new distribution patterns to see if there was a way to recapture some of the land at the Port for a different use.
Representative Oberle asked if regarding the economic analysis, did they just apply a multiplier.  Mr. Keefer stated that it is based on economic impact study performed for the Port but it does include longshoremen, truck haulers, etc.
Mrs. Vible asked what was the intended source of this payment.  Mr. Keefer stated it was the Strategic Fund. He stated that the reason it was addressed in the lease differently was because they were in a very short time frame before the lease expired.  Mrs. Cherry stated she was not involved in the previous negotiations.  There was a loaned executive at the time.  She stated that she had a real issue with this because typically DEDO has claw backs, and DEDO also saw that there were other monies that could be used.  However, DEDO didn’t want to be in the position of not standing behind the prior commitment and felt obligated to honor it.  Senator Cook stated that the Governor was in on the discussions when  the incentive was offered.  Representative Oberle stated there is quite an overlap from here and Bond Bill Committee.
Mrs. Sessoms stated the lease will be amended and the obligation will be removed from the Port for the first $500,000 and will be done concurrently with the execution of documents by DEDO funding.  Mr. McDaniel stated that Volkswagen and DEDO will be the parties to the grant agreement.  The Port will be a third party beneficiary which will certify numbers of vehicles.
Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i) the Delaware Strategic Fund Project will contribute to the maintaining or providing of gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Delaware Strategic Fund Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Delaware Strategic Fund Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the grant proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested grant funds; (iv) the Grant will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v) the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance. Mr. Biener made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a grant in the amount not to exceed Two Hundred Twenty Thousand Dollars ($220,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the Delaware Strategic Fund Project, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including November 27, 2007. Senator Cook seconded the motion, which was then unanimously approved except for Mr. Sears who abstained.

GENERAL DISCUSSION:

Two informational reports were passed out for review.  One report lists the projects that have undisbursed funds.  The other report lists projects which are of concern.  Mr. Sears asked about the Ashby Properties project which is listed on the “Problem Projects” report.  It was stated that no payments have been made on that loan.  DEDO and its legal counsel have been in discussions on resolution of this problem.  The Council will be informed of any progress.

Mrs. Cherry informed the Council that DEDO had been working with a client that is looking for a call center.  The jobs pay $80,000 – $150,000.  There are 100-300 jobs anticipated.  The Council will be informed of any progress.

Mrs. Cherry informed the Council that DEDO has been working with a very large project slated for Garrison Oak in Dover.  This is a $400-600 million project which will be done in two phases.  It is known that it is a manufacturer, looking at 400 positions at $18.00 per hour; 500-600 truck loads a week, product is fragile, perishable and the market is New York City and north.  DEDO does not know the name of the company. The issue is that the company loves Delaware; really wants to be in Delaware but the transportation costs – the back haul would cost $50,000,000 a year.  The company can’t seem to get any of its trucking suppliers to come here.  Mrs. Cherry stated Delaware is off the list of locations still under consideration, but was one of the three semi-finalists.  She stated DEDO did some brainstorming.  They talked about rail in Dover, the Port of Wilmington and the company said no because its product is very fragile and that shipment mode won’t work.  Mrs. Cherry sees this as a real problem in Delaware.  Mr. Smith stated the building is 3.2 million square feet and would have taken up the entire Garrison Knoll area.  He stated that this would have changed the entire county in a positive way, would have put in high wage positions.  He stated DEDO has been working with the County and the City of Dover regarding the issues of water, sewer, electric and all that had been resolved.  However, now there is this really large problem.  Mr. Gilligan asked if Delaware has businesses that get products shipped here and then are empty going back.  Mr. Biener suggested looking into the “triangle effect”.  Mrs. Cherry stated that the company may take four lines of product north of market and four lines down here.  She stated raw materials are coming from suppliers of plastic bottling.  Wal-Mart trucks were suggested.  Wal-Mart does not own all of its trucks.  If not Wal-Mart’s trucks, perhaps ones going into Wal-Mart.  Mr. Sears stated that we need to know if the trucks have to be refrigerated.  The Council will be informed of any updates.
Mrs. Sessoms informed the Council about Dade Behring.  She stated that there have been some discussions with this company on its expansion plans.  She stated it has been in the pipeline for the last two years.  There have been several offer letters; as they expired new ones were done with some new conditions.  The Council will be informed of any updates.

Mr. Sears stated that he felt that all applicants should bring someone with them that knows about the financial aspect of the company.

It was suggested that the Controller General’s Office be contacted as part of DEDO’s due diligence to determine if an applicant has received prior financial assistance from the State. This is currently being addressed in the present application but it is felt the Controller General’s Office would be a better source.

ADJOURNMENT:    The meeting was adjourned at 11:25 A.M.






Respectfully submitted,





Lee Porter, Secretary

 LKP

cc:  Members of the Council on Development Finance

      Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry

      John S. McDaniel, Esquire

The next CDF meeting is scheduled for Monday, December 18, 2006 at 9:00 A.M. at DEDO’s Dover office.
